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REPORT ON IMPLEMENTATION OF THE RESOLUTION OF THE TWENTY-FIFTH MEETING OF CONSULTATION OF MINISTERS OF FOREIGN AFFAIRS,

RC.25/RES.1/08 REV .1

This report is presented pursuant to operative paragraph 9 of the resolution adopted at the Twenty-fifth Meeting of Ministers of Foreign Affairs of the OAS [RC.25/RES.1/08 rev. 1], which resolves to “To keep this Meeting of Consultation open and hold its next session during the upcoming regular session of the General Assembly, in order to receive a report by the Secretary General on the implementation of this resolution.”

I. Establishment of the OAS Good Offices Mission (MIB/OEA)

The resolution adopted by the Twenty-fifth Meeting of Consultation of Ministers of Foreign Affairs [RC.25/RES.1/08 rev. 1] gave support to the mandate of the OAS Good Offices Mission in Colombia and Ecuador, which was immediately established by the General Secretariat.

The specific objectives of the MIB/OEA mandate include:

1.
Using its good offices to restore an atmosphere of trust between the two parties and implement a mechanism for observing compliance with the commitments made in the resolution of the Twenty-fifth Meeting of Consultation of Ministers of Foreign Affairs;

2.
Proposing, promoting, and coordinating with the States involved the establishment of specific confidence-building measures;

3.
Verifying compliance with the commitments undertaken by the States involved, both in the framework of the resolution of the Twenty-fifth Meeting of Consultation of Ministers of Foreign Affairs and in connection with the confidence-building measures that the parties agree to implement;
4.
Participating in the task of preventing and verifying incidents in the border zone.

The Secretary General of the OAS, José Miguel Insulza, appointed as his personal representative to head the Mission the Director of the Department of Democratic Sustainability and Special Missions of the General Secretariat, Ambassador Víctor Rico.  It was also decided that the Mission would have the support of OAS Staff in Quito and Bogotá.  Finally – because of the nature of the case – it was decided to form a team of specialists who could be consulted immediately and swiftly deployed to deal in situ, as necessary, with any situations that might arise.  That team comprises civilian experts on political, security, and defense matters and on trans-border cooperation.  If necessary, the Secretary General will request OAS member states to appoint representatives with military experience to help with the Mission’s prevention and verification tasks.  

II. Activities of the MIB/OEA

Since it was established immediately after the resolution adopted by the Twenty-fifth Meeting of Consultation of Ministers of Foreign Affairs [RC.25/RES.1/08 rev. 1], the MIB/OEA has set up several meetings with the highest civilian and military authorities of both countries.  These meetings took place in the course of visits made by the Secretary General and his personal representative, Víctor Rico, as well as in the General Secretariat Offices of the OAS in Panama City and Lima.

· First Visit of the MIB/OEA to Ecuador and Colombia – from April 7 to 11, 2008

The first visit of the MIB/OEA took place in the week of April 7, 2008.  On that occasion the mission met with senior civilian and military authorities of both governments in Quito and Bogotá.
On that first visit the personal representative for the Secretary General held meetings with the following authorities of the Government of Ecuador: 

-
The Minister of Foreign Affairs of Ecuador, Maria Isabel Salvador;

-
The Minister of the Interior of Ecuador, Fernando Bustamante;

-
The Minister Responsible for Coordinating Internal and External Security of Ecuador, Gustavo Larrea;

-
The Minister of Defense of Ecuador, Wellington Sandoval;

-
The Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs of Ecuador, José Valencia; and

-
The Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff of the Armed Forces of Ecuador, General Héctor Camacho

During that visit, the Ecuadorian Government authorities underscored the seriousness of the incidents that had occurred on March 1 and their effects on bilateral relations.  They gave the Mission their points of view regarding security issues on the border of Colombia and handed over a document that contained suggestions and specific proposals for short- and medium-term measures to restore trust between Ecuador and Colombia and to construct a forward-looking agenda.  

During the Mission’s meetings with the Ecuadorian authorities, the participants analyzed, among other topics, the cooperation mechanisms that existed between the two countries prior to March 1, 2008.  More specifically they examined the Binational Border Commission between the Republic of Ecuador and the Republic of Colombia (COMBIFRON) and the Colombia-Ecuador Neighborhood Commission.  Various members of Ecuador’s security forces agreed that while this Commission proved to be useful for exchanges of information between the armed forces and police of both countries, it did not amount to an efficient mechanism for monitoring the commitments made by the parties in that framework.

In Quito, the Mission also held meetings with former Ministers of Foreign Affairs and Ambassadors of Ecuador as well as with a group of academics and intellectuals.  

After its visit to Ecuador, the Mission headed for Bogotá, Colombia.  Taking part in the MIB/OEA meetings with the Government of Colombia were the following:

-
The Minister of Foreign Relations of Colombia, Fernando Araújo Perdomo;

-
The Minister of the Interior of Colombia, Carlos Holguín;

-
The Attorney General, Mario Iguarán;

-
The Vice Minister of Foreign Relations of Colombia for Multilateral Affairs, Adriana Mejia;

-
Colombia’s Ambassador to the OAS, Camilo Ospina;

-
The Commander and Chief of the Armed Forces of Colombia, General Freddy Padilla de León;

-
The Vice Minister of Defense, General Oscar Naranjo; and

-
The Director of the Administrative Department of Security (DAS), María del Pilar Hurtado.
The Colombian Government authorities reaffirmed their points of view regarding the incidents of March 1 and gave the Mission their assessment of the security issue on the border with Ecuador and of the way the cooperation mechanisms existing in various spheres had functioned prior to March 1, 2008.  As regards COMBIFRON, they expressed similar concerns to those voiced by the Ecuadorian authorities with respect to the inability of that body to monitor the commitments made by the parties.  At the same time, they expressed appreciation for the forum for dialogue and exchanges between the armed forces and police of both countries that COMBIFRON provided.

At the meetings with the Attorney General and the Director of the DAS, the participants analyzed the possibility of consolidating and expanding judicial cooperation and intelligence ties between the two countries.
Like Ecuador, the Government of Colombia handed the Mission a document with specific proposals for restoring trust between the two countries and improving cooperation mechanisms.

- 
Second Visit by the MIB/OEA to Colombia and Ecuador, on April 17 and 18, 2008

The second visit by the MIB/OEA, headed by the Secretary General, took place on April 17 and 18, 2008 in Bogotá and Quito, respectively.
During that visit the Secretary General met with the President of Colombia, Álvaro Uribe Vélez, and the President of Ecuador, Rafael Correa.  On that occasion, the Secretary General told both Presidents how important it was not to involve the Presidents in public statements by senior officials and above all not to escalate the tone of those statements.  The Secretary General indicated to both governments that there was an urgent need to establish appropriate and direct communication mechanisms that would avoid new tensions between the two countries.

Taking the suggestions and proposals received from both governments, the Secretary General proposed convening a meeting of senior officials to analyze and discuss the cooperation mechanisms and confidence-building methods needed to normalize bilateral relations.
As a result of that visit, it was agreed to hold a meeting of the Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Colombia and Ecuador at the OAS General Secretariat Office in Panama City, Panama on April 29, 2008.  These meetings, three of which have been held thus far, with the participation of the Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Colombia, Camilo Reyes, and of Ecuador, José Valencia, and of the OAS, through Víctor Rico, have become the main mechanism at this time for dialogue and negotiation between the parties.
· First Meeting of Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Colombia and Ecuador under the auspices of the MIB/OEA, on April 29, 2008

The purpose of this meeting–the first to take place between senior officials of the two governments since diplomatic relations were broken off–was to exchange views on the way to reactivate the bilateral mechanisms that existed before relations were broken off and to create new channels leading to a restoration and development of normal relations between the parties.
The conversations also focused on confidence-building measures that could enhance cooperation, increase security in the context of bilateral relations, and follow up effectively on the agreements reached.
For the first time in this process, the meeting explored the possibility of implementing a broad mechanism for establishing, evaluating, and monitoring confidence-building measures related to security and defense concerns of both parties.  A mechanism of that kind would be geared to overcoming the limitations that both parties had identified with respect to COMBIFRON.

During the meeting, the Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs of Panama spoke on the telephone with the two heads of delegation to wish them every success with their deliberations.

· Second Meeting of Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Colombia and Ecuador under the auspices of the MIB/OEA, on May 12, 2008

A second meeting of Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs took place in the Office of the OAS General Secretariat in Lima, Peru, on May 12, 2008, to continue the process begun in Panama on April 29.  

The Minister of Foreign Affairs of Peru, José Antonio García Belaúnde, came to this meeting to express the regional community’s interest in the normalization of relations with both countries.  
The parties continued their analysis of the topics discussed in the first meeting from which important agreements emerged on topics related to the implementation of mechanisms for dialogue and information exchange in order to prevent new incidents and cooperate on security matters.  However, there also emerged important differences regarding the treatment of the ramifications of the incidents of March 1, 2008.  

With regard to the first point, it was decided to convene a meeting of senior military officers of the two countries in order to consider provisionally reinstituting the Security Handbook of the Binational Border Commission between the Republic of Ecuador and the Republic of Colombia (COMBIFRON) and confidence-building measures.

· Meeting of Senior Military Officers of Colombia and Ecuador under the auspices of the MIB/OEA, on May 21, 2008

The meeting of senior military officers of Colombia and Ecuador was held on Wednesday, May 21, 2008, at the Office of the General Secretariat of the OAS in Panama City, Panama.  It was attended by the commander-in-chief of the armed forces of Colombia, Freddy Padilla de León, and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff of the Armed Forces of Ecuador, General Fabian Varela Moncayo, accompanied by their respective delegations.

At that meeting, the senior military officers of Colombia and Ecuador analyzed the events of March 1, 2008 and concluded that the COMBIFRON mechanism had not been effective in preventing and handling that situation. 

As regards the Security Handbook, the parties agreed on the need to have a temporary mechanism, even if COMBIFRON was not in effect, until agreement could be reached on a comprehensive mechanism in the framework of the talks between the Ministers of Foreign Affairs of the two countries.  Consequently, the senior military officers of Colombia and Ecuador effectively agreed on the provisional reinstatement of the aforementioned Security Handbook.
That meeting made important headway regarding the events of March 1, in reiterating to the Government of Colombia its readiness to hand over to the Ecuadorian authorities the video tapes of the airborne attack on the camp of the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC).
· Third Meeting of Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs of Colombia and Ecuador under the auspices of the MIB/OEA, on May 27, 2008

The Third Meeting of Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs took place on Tuesday, May 27, 2008 at the Office of the General Secretariat of the OAS in Panama.  The meeting continued to debate specific confidence-building measures to be implemented at some point in the future.
The delegations of Colombia and Ecuador continued analyzing a potential, comprehensive, mechanism for consultations, information exchange, and agreement on confidence-building measures for the two countries, with the participation of the highest-level civilian authorities of both countries and of senior military officers.  The basis for this new mechanism would be its political status, with a view to overcoming the limitations of COMBIFRON with respect to monitoring and evaluating the commitments entered into in the area of security cooperation.

The parties continued exploring two additional mechanisms: one, a judicial cooperation mechanism which, among other things, would make it possible to exchange information and training in specific areas as well as facilitate much more direct contacts between judicial authorities and various institutions in the two countries.  

They also continued examining a potential, expeditious, and effective mechanism to address the damage resulting from security incidence on the border.

III.
Conclusions

The process set in motion to overcome the grave damage to relations of trust between the governments of Colombia and Ecuador is necessarily complex as it stems from a breaking off of relations and a situation of tension and distrust between the two countries and their governments, both of which enjoy broad public support.
Nonetheless, the Secretary General considers that great progress has been made in identifying and discussing the issues that are of interest and concern to the parties and in the narrowing of differences between them on some of these issues.

In those areas where there is most agreement, the following should be noted:

· The temporary re-instatement of the Security Handbook that had ceased to be in effect since March 1, 2008.  This handbook will remain in effect until agreement is reached on more comprehensive security mechanisms, a matter on which both parties have similar opinions.
· The readiness to establish an evaluation and cooperation system in the area of security that would achieve integration and coordination between the political dimension and technical dimension of this highly sensitive issue on the Colombian-Ecuadorian border.
· Progress was also made with respect to procedures for dealing with public statements that are considered irritating and with the sensitivities resulting from extensive exposure to the media following March 1, 2008.
· The Secretary General also wishes to emphasize that, pursuant to the report of the OAS Commission, established by the Permanent Council after March 1, and in response to the request by the Government of Ecuador, channeled through the OAS, the Government of Colombia will hand over to the Ecuadorian authorities the video tapes of the airborne attack on the FARC camp.

However, there are still issues that require further discussion, which essentially have to do with the after-effects of the events of March 1.
To continue consolidating agreements in those areas where there is the greatest convergence of views and to work on pending topics, the Vice Ministers of Foreign Affairs will meet at OAS headquarters in Washington, D.C. in the week of June 9, 2008.
Along other lines, it is important to report that in the next few days the installation of the individuals responsible for the Mission in Ecuador and Colombia will have been completed and that the follow-up and rapid action team has already been established to examine any problems that may arise on the border.  We will therefore be able to perform the task of verifying any reports made by the two parties and in seeking better agreements regarding the day-to-day work of the two countries.
Likewise, the agreement that the Secretary General signed today with the Executive President of the Andean Development Corporation (CAF) will enable us to work, on a longer-term basis, on the development of effective integration policies along the long border between the two countries.  The Secretary General would also like to point out here the interest of the Inter-American Development Bank is contributing to these initiatives.

The Secretary General considers that, to promote a lasting solution to the situation affecting Colombia and Ecuador, it will be necessary to establish direct contacts to follow up on the issues, prevent the resurgence of new crises, and in general move toward greater understanding.  In that context, it is encouraging to see the readiness of Ecuador and Colombia to examine the restoration of diplomatic relations, including initially at a level below that of ambassadors, in a relatively short period of time–a view that has been expressed by the Ministers of Foreign Affairs of both countries.

Accordingly, the Secretary General suggests to the member countries that this Meeting of Consultation remain open and that it thus be able to be apprised, within two months, of the progress made.  I believe this gives us a more than judicious period of time to confirm that we are on the right path.
The OAS will continue supporting the efforts of Colombia, Ecuador, and the Hemisphere to restore normal bilateral relations and an atmosphere of trust that will help preserve the peace and regional security that has traditionally characterized relations between these sister nations.
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